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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  20th February 2003 at 7pm    

Present: O Smith (Vice-Chairman),   K Groom, D Neal, J Smith, Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

Mr Hatchett & Mrs Warwick (Stoke by Clare Parish Council), P.C. Martin Parsonson and Inspector Jepperson

1. Apologies: Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman), P Daniels, K Mison, L Stevens,  R Warmington,.
2. Register of members interests:  There were none
3. Presentation on Local Plan – Ian Poole, Planning Officer:  Mr Poole started by explaining that the current local plan only covers the period up to 2006 therefore in order to get a new plan in place in time consultation had started in 2000 and was now at the “first deposit” stage.  Therefore St Edmundsbury are carrying out presentations and exhibitions in all areas of the borough and giving people a 6 week consultation period to provide feedback to them.  The closing date for feedback is 10th March.  He will be leaving some feedback forms at this meeting for people to complete if they wish. The whole process of drawing up a local plan is a long and drawn out one but there is currently legislation going through parliament which means that each local plan will have to be reviewed every three years therefore the process will need to be speeded up.  There is a three part document covering the whole of St. Edmundsbury with part 1 being policies for planning which could relate to any sort of planning in any location.  Part 2 is the local action plan which refer to specific localities and relate to Bury St Edmunds, Haverhill and rural service centres.  Part 3 is made up of proposal maps showing exactly where development is planned for the borough.  They have also had to consider sustainability issues.  They have been working with the governments regional plan and suggestions are that major development should take place in Bury St Edmunds with significant development in Haverhill with some minor development in larger villages that have a good range of services such as schools, shops, transport etc.  Places identified for this are Clare, Kedington, Barrow, Ixworth and Stanton. He explained the plan runs up to 2016 and the basic plan for Clare is to build 80 houses on a site adjacent to Westfield.  Building work would not start until April 2011.  Development of brown field sites is encouraged and there are some such sites in Clare.  Another possibility for Clare is a one hectare sized business park which would be situated on the old council depot land  This would encourage local employment and units for those setting up in business.  There would no be heavy industrial business.  As it is becoming increasingly difficult for people to get onto the housing ladder they would expect that up to 40% of the housing in Clare would be for affordable housing.  This would be managed by a registered social landlord (or housing association) and these properties would be available for local people to rent or purchase on a shared equity basis.  There would still be the opportunity for small developments of housing to be built which were not included in this plan.  He would like comments from parishioners whether positive or negative in order to gain a balanced view.  Full details of the plan are also available on the St Edmundsbury website or from them directly on a CD-Rom.  The feedback from the presentation in the Town Hall on 13th February was a mixed response.  The gap site, i.e. the Dalgety Land in Stoke Road was mentioned and if there is a strong feeling from parishioners that this site should be developed this will be considered.  Cllr. Groom explained that the site they were proposing is on the edge of Clare and a long way from the two schools therefore it is likely that more people will need to use their cars thus creating congestion and parking problems.  Mr Poole said they were conscious of environmental impact and another site which had been considered was opposite the Middle School adjacent to Highfield in Cavendish Road but this would have a detrimental effect on the surrounding countryside.  Cllr. Neal said it is more beneficial to have a nuclear community with people living near the centre of town  than a linear approach  which is away from the real centre and creates a number of other centres.  He said if the Dalgety land were developed this could also give scope  for a car park to be built at the area behind the Swan.  Cllr. J. Smith said Clare has been desperate for a car park for many years and this would provide this opportunity.  County Cllr. L. Warmington asked whether the 80 houses would be enough.  Mrs Warwick said this raises concerns about the increased amount of traffic leaving Clare with people going to work and the impact this would have on villages like Stoke by Clare and whether Clare did in fact need this housing .  Councillors were in agreement the housing is needed  as there is a need to maintain the shops in the town and need to improve their chances of success and survival.  Mr Poole explained there is a Countryside Agency initiative whereby the parish can obtain a grant for improvements needed in a village.  An action plan needs to be produced and the whole community can be involved but grants of this type can be used for a long term vision such as a car park.  This is possibly something which could be done through Suffolk Acre and this will be put on the agenda for the next meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK  
4. Minutes of  previous meeting 16th January 2003 & 12th February 2003 :

There was one amendment on page 2 – Clare Website – last line – “a letter is to follow from her Grandfather” should show “his”.  With this amendment acceptance of these minutes was proposed by Cllr. J Smith and seconded by Cllr. Neal.  Chairman signed as a true record.
5. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  There were no parishioners so P.C. Parsonson gave his report.  He explained the letter from the Parish Council regarding the overgrown trees in the garden of Clare Police Station has been passed to the Estates Manager John Denny at force headquarters at Martlesham Heath and he suggested further matters of this type be referred to him.  He said the clerk had spoken to him after being advised of the section 17 crime and disorder act by the Crime Prevention Officer.  He explained that basically the act lays an obligation on any local authority to consider how their plans may affect crime and disorder, whether creating a problem or reducing it.  For example with the plans for the playing field it may be necessary to consider sufficient lighting to avoid crime.  Suffolk Police have an Architectural Liaison Officer who can give advice on such matters.  Inspector Jepperson said he had come to the meeting firstly to introduce himself as the new Inspector for the Western Division.  He intends to attend 2 Parish Council meetings per year if possible.  He has twenty two years experience and asked to be transferred to the Haverhill area from Newmarket where he was previously.  He has a lot of rural policing experience and understands from feed back from questionnaires that were sent to rural areas that we are not getting the policing we deserve.  He has an ethos of visible policing and as a result of this has changed shift patterns to enable the two officers who cover Clare, P.C. Parsonson and P.C. England to be able to carry out patrols both on foot and by bicycle and this has in fact already started.  He wants to reduce the number of times they are taken away from rural duties and placed in Haverhill and in order to do this a number of new officers have been taken on in Haverhill.  He hopes by having more visible policing this will increase the number of offences detected and give greater levels of reassurance.  There have been rumours that there are plans to relocate Clare Police Station.  The plan is for the Police to have a small office near to the playing field and for the original Police Station to be either sold or rented as the revenue gained from this would be put to better use by providing more officers.  There is also a drive to recruit more Special Constables who would work just in rural areas.  They are particularly looking at people in their 30’s and 40’s.  Therefore if P.C. Parsonson was not on duty there would be a Special Constable available.  If anyone knows of anyone who would be interested in doing this please let P.C. Parsonson know.  Full training will be given to them.  Cllr. O Smith asked if the new Police Station would still be open to the public and Inspector Jepperson explained that it would run in the same way as currently, i.e. if there is an officer there it will be open and there is always a telephone available there to put you through to force headquarters who will contact the local officer.  County Cllr. L. Warmington asked whether having Special Constables who live and work in the same village may cause a conflict.  Inspector Jepperson explained that this could cause a problem and that is why  they are keen to recruit more mature people.   Chairman thanked the Police for attending this meeting.
6. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – Red phone box – Financial clerk will check if the door is now alright.  Will notify clerk if there is a problem to contact BT.  ACTION:  FINANCIAL CLERK
Page 3 – Clare in Bloom – assets have not yet been notified to financial clerk as number of baskets etc are to be confirmed before final assets are known.

Page 6 – Footpath at back of Swan – Cllr. Neal has looked at this and it seems the ivy is coming from land owned by the Swan and not from the Half Moon yard or the United Reformed Church.  A letter will be sent to Greene King.   ACTION:  CLERK
Page 6 – Tombstone in church yard – Cllr. Groom has not yet been able to do this but will undertake as soon as possible.

Planning meeting of 12th February – Regarding Moothall – Cllr. J Smith reported that a local parishioner has contacted the County Architect regarding the works going on.  Clerk has also contacted St Edmundsbury Planning Department and an enforcement officer will be looking into this.

7. Correspondence:

Local Plan – Full plan and comments forms have been received.  Forms will be given to all councillors and plans to be retained by clerk.

Haverhill Town Council – Information regarding the Market Town Healthcheck being carried out and questionnaire.

St Eds. B.C. -  Regarding postal ballots, advising pack will be sent with nomination forms by the end of February.  Clerk will distribute forms to all councillors once received.  ACTION:  CLERK

St Peter & St Paul Church – Apologising for error in thanking us for donation for east window and confirming money  donated was for floodlighting.

Clare Combined Charities – Explaining they need Parish Council to nominate someone to go onto their committee.  This will be put on agenda for next meeting and letter will be sent to their secretary to explain.  ACTION:  CLERK
DEFRA – Advising about the effect of new licensing laws on community halls and church halls.  A copy of this will be sent to CHOC and to church halls.  ACTION:  CLERK

Disability Resource Centre – Providing information about their services.  Copies to be sent to Doctor’s surgery.

Suffolk ACRE – Village halls advisory notice – to be passed to the playing field committee

Suffolk Constabulary – Providing information about policing in Suffolk and crime statistics – circulated to all councillors

St Eds. B.C. – Standards committee information – circulated to all councillors

St Eds. B.C. – Invitation to Mayoresses coffee morning on 4th March – circulated to all councillors

St Eds. B.C. – Questionnaire regarding skateboarding in our community – this was completed by the clerk and returned by the closing date of 21st February.

Suffolk Accident Rescue Service – Asking  for a donation.  Some of the local doctors are involved with this. Cllr. J. Smith proposed that the donation made last year was matched and this was seconded by Cllr. Groom and carried unanimously.  Passed to Financial clerk to deal with.  ACTION:  FINANCIAL CLERK
B.T. Ross & Co  - Advising change of licensees for The Swan.

Suffolk County Council – Monthly update from County Councillor L. Warmington

Suffolk County Council – Regarding the extending of library hours to Sunday opening.  Questionnaire attached asking whether the Parish Council would like to fund further extra hours.  A letter will be sent to enquire about the amount of such extra costs.  Will be put on agenda for next meeting to consider.  Also request more individual questionnaires for each councillor to complete.  ACTION:  CLERK

F.A. Valiant – Regarding the quote they gave for the churchyard wall, they will only make a 7.5% increase in the original quote if the work is completed before June 2003.  This is to be put on agenda for next meeting for decision to be made.  ACTION:  CLERK
8. Finance:

Financial clerk explained he has received the audit information back from Lubbock Fine.  A note had been put in regarding the fact that no internal audit had been carried out but an internal auditor has now been appointed.  Last year the bill for auditing full accounts was £432 and although this year everything was sent to Lubbock Fine on a much simplified form the bill was still £350.

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial clerk presented and explained these accounts and acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith and seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial  

1438 – Mrs Joyce McNair

1299 – Dr James Pearce

9. Committee reports:

- Street cleaning –  Street cleaners had both been provided with new footwear.  Cllr. Groom asked whether anything had been heard from Dalgety regarding footpath adjacent to their land.  Clerk explained this had been referred to Highways department.  Cllrs. J & O. Smith will talk to Mr Nunn about this when he visits in the summer

- Market  - Nothing new to report
· Cemetery

Cllr. O Smith explained the meeting of the cemetery committee planned for February had had to be cancelled

i) Yew Trees – Planning application – This has now been processed. 

ii) Top Soil Solution -  consider costs and implications of moving to “Backside” field  - Mr Kiddy has said he can move this soil at the cost originally quoted for moving it to another part of the cemetery – i.e. £350 plus V.A.T.  Acceptance of this was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith and seconded by Cllr. Groom and carried unanimously.  Letter will be sent to Mr Kiddy to confirm.  ACTION:  CLERK 
iii) Grass cutting etc. tender –  consider tenders received  - two tenders were received, one from Mr Hickford and one from Mr Gotts.  As Mr Gotts was the lower tender and there had been no problem with his previous work acceptance of his tender was proposed by Cllr. Neal, seconded by Cllr. Groom  and carried  unanimously.  Letters to be sent to Mr Gotts and Mr Hickford to confirm. ACTION:  CLERK
- SALC – No report

- Finance – No report

- Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that a meeting had been held last week which was very positive.  Website looking good at present and Parish Council minutes should be up and running on a regular basis shortly.  Another article is going into the Focus.  An open evening is planned with involvement from the Clare Business Association and schools. Jason Fitzpatrick is looking into costing for installing a Webcam on the Market Hill.  Regarding Broadband the initial application form has been received from EEDA (East of England Development Agency) and this has to be in by 30th April.  It is very detailed and requires a business type plan to be completed.  Cllr. J Smith and Malcolm Smith do not feel able to commit the time to complete this presently therefore have asked  someone else if they would be able to but would also like the Parish Council to consider their input.  Cllr. Groom asked what exactly is Broadband and Cllr. J Smith explained it is a means whereby to gain information via the internet and e-mail much more quickly than the current telephone lines provide.  Currently in Clare we do not have the facilities to access Broadband.   This will be put on the agenda for next month.  ACTON:  CLERK     

- CLASP – Cllr. J Smith missed the last meeting therefore no report

- CHOC -  No report

- School governors – Cllr. Groom reported that the fence around the school has now been repaired.  The school are in need of people to come in and help the children to learn on the computers that have been installed.

- Borough Councillors – No report

- County Councillors – County Cllr. L. Warmington reported that himself and Cllr. R. Warmington had sent a letter to the Focus praising the commitment of the Clare Fire Service in the light of recent strikes.  Suffolk County Council have purchased the old TXU Energy building in Ipswich which means all departments can operate from there rather than the spread out site they are currently on.  The cost of this is 18 million pounds but this has been funded from a separate source to the usual one which has an effect on council tax bills.  He reported that he has been asked to speak at the meeting next week in Haverhill about the expansion of Stansted Airport, on behalf of people of Clare.  This is difficult as opinions are mixed.

10. Planning:

a) SE/03/1182/LB – Provision of Air Bricks in Front Elevation – The White House, Nethergate Street – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Groom,  seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.

b) SE/03/1280/P – Erection of conservatory to rear – 22a Hertford Road, Clare – Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Groom and carried unanimously.

c) Miscellaneous planning matters (including how parishioners are notified of planning applications )– discuss any action needed – There are concerns about the way planning applications are notified to householders who may be affected.  Also the positioning of some signs is not sufficient for all to see them.  As the public are only given two weeks to respond and currently if they want to see plans have to go to Bury St Edmunds or Haverhill it is most important that all concerned are notified promptly.   There are also concerns about whether inspections are taking place when building works commence on a building.  A check should be made to ensure the work carried out internally complies with what was on the original planning application.  A letter will be sent to the planning department about these issues. 

Borough decisions

SE/02/3564/LB – Mr P Clark & Ms D Y Burgess – Granted

SE/02/3563/P -  Mr P Clark & Ms D Y Burgess – Granted

SE/02/3690/P – Mr & Mrs Grattan – Granted

SE/02/3712/LB – The Co-operative Bank – Granted

SE/03/3711/P – The Co-operative Bank - Granted

SE/02/2746/P – Orange Personal Communications Ltd - Refused

11. Local Linear Transport Plan – Draft reply presentation by Chairman – Financial clerk reported that himself and Chairman had not yet been able to finalise this.  Will be put on agenda for next meeting
12. Lighting in Malting Lane – Discuss need for maintenance of and any new lights – A letter has been received from St Edmundsbury lighting department asking for suggestions on where this light should be situated.  They have suggested a point adjacent to no1 Malting Lane and 1 The Broadway.  However they have stated there is currently no budget for such works.   A letter will be sent to state we require this when their budget becomes available
13. Clare in Bloom – Update from clerk – Clerk reported that a new committee has been formed with Mark Ramsay, Chairman, Carole Ovenden, Treasurer,  and Roy Ovenden.  Clerk remains their paid secretary.  The new committee have accepted tender for the summer planting from Services to Businesses and they were attending a presentation by the Royal Horticultural Society at Wisley in Surrey this week regarding the Britain in Bloom competition.  Another committee meeting is scheduled for later this week
14. Section 17 Crime & Disorder Act – Police comments and advice from SALC – the information booklet received from SALC will be circulated to all councillors.
15. Emergency Planning – Update and future meetings.  Clerk reported that the meeting which Cllr. L Stevens had been trying to arrange did not go ahead.  Clerk to obtain dates that those concerned can attend and report back to Cllr L Stevens.
16. Any other business

Fire Service – Cllr. J Smith suggested the Parish Council should write to Clare Fire Station to express appreciation of their commitment during the recent strikes and also to pass on thanks for the demonstration held last week on the Market Hill about chip pan fires which had been well attended.  ACTION:  CLERK
Pharmacy De-regulation – Cllr. J Smith explained that there has been a lot of information in the press about this.  The implications are that supermarkets and doctor’s surgeries could all have their own pharmacies therefore reducing the need for a local one.  If there was not a pharmacy in Clare this could have a knock on effect to other shops.  She asked the  Parish Council to consider writing to Tim Yeo as local M.P. and also to the Departments of Health and Trade.  As she would be considered to have an interest in a decision made by the  Parish Council she left the meeting.  As the council remained quorate they were in agreement that a decision should be made on this tonight although it was not on the agenda.  It was proposed by Cllr.Groom, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously that letter should be sent as suggested.  Cllr. J Smith also has a petition which can be completed to support the local pharmacies.  After the vote Cllr. J Smith rejoined the meeting.

Hertford Road Sign – There has recently been a problem with the ambulance service finding a house.  Although the sign is currently damaged and is due to be replaced it is not clear whether the house numbers were ever on it.  Clerk will contact Highways about this.  ACTION:  CLERK

Lorry at Westfield – There is still a problem with the Nethergate Brewery lorry being parked in the entrance to Westfield.  P.C. Parsonson has previously been notified about this but clerk will notify him again.  ACTION:  CLERK       

Meeting Closed at 9.55pm
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